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PRESIDENTIAL MESSAGE
Dear Fellow Federationists,
With the doldrums of winter behind us, we look eagerly to spring for growth, high expectations and excitement. Our slogan “Each One, Bring One” is definitely making a difference as our chapters are growing not only in numbers, but also in their participation in various NFB activities. High expectations are before us as New Jersey’s blind youth now have the opportunity to move to the next level of leadership through our revitalized New Jersey Association of Blind Students; SLAM, the upcoming Science, Technology, Engineering and Math summer program; and the events at the National Convention in Atlanta. Excitement is summed up in these words: March for Independence. On July 3, hundreds of Federationists, family members and friends will participate in a 5K walk through Atlanta to raise awareness about blindness and raise money for the programs of the Jernigan Institute and the NFB affiliates across the nation. Go to www.nfb.org for more information, or if you’d like to sponsor a walker or make a donation, please contact me for instructions so that the NFB of NJ will receive credit. 

In other exciting news, more than 500 people – 24 from New Jersey – attended the Washington Seminar in late January to speak with our representatives at the national level about issues pertaining to our nation’s blind. For more information, please see the article by our Legislative Coordinator Lynn Reynolds on the next page and be sure to check out the March edition of the Braille Monitor. 

We’re also proud to announce the publication of Joe Cutter’s book “Independent Movement and Travel in Blind Children: A Promotion Model.” We hope you’ll read Marc Riccobono’s review on page 8. 

Last year’s State Convention was another huge success with over 250 in attendance, and plans are well underway for our 31st annual State Convention Friday, November 9 – Sunday, November 11, 2007 at the Holiday Inn in Manahawkin, NJ. Look for details in the next issue of The Sounding Board.
The NFB of NJ thanks the NJCBVI for their assistance in mailing out vital information to their clients concerning the summer SLAM event and the NFB scholarship forms for high school and college students. 

Please share this issue with your family, teachers, professionals, neighbors and all you know who are interested in our philosophy of “changing what it means to be blind.” We are making a difference! Enjoy the reading.


Yours in Federationism,

Joseph Ruffalo


President, NFB of NJ
*************************

LEGISLATIVE NEWS
By Lynn Reynolds, Legislative Coordinator

At the State Convention in November 2006, two resolutions were passed by the members attending. The first resolution recognizes the NJ State Representatives who signed onto the Louis Braille bill.  The second resolution is requesting the increase of more orientation and mobility instructors for the Commission for the Blind.

The Washington Seminar was January 29 - 30, 2007.  We had 24 members from New Jersey attend the seminar this year, including six LEAD students.  We discussed three issues with our congressmen or their aides.  Each of the 12 representatives and the two senators who signed onto the Louis Braille bill were presented with a copy of the Resolution to thank them for doing so.  The three issues we discussed are as follows:

1. Leveling the Playing Field. We would like to see educational materials for blind students in higher education given to them in a timely manner and in an accessible format.  

2. Preserving Private Ballot Access for the Blind. We would like to see the HAVA legislation move forward in making voting more accessible for blind people.  There were still problems at some of the polls.  We also need accountability of votes cast by blind voters as there is for all other voters.

3. Making Work Pay. We would like to see the earning limits raised for those receiving SSDI.  This would give more blind people an incentive to look for a job.  We would like to see this take place over a 5-year period and eventually link us back to the seniors.

At the Great Gathering In, Congressman Rush Holt from NJ told us that he was introducing a bill to deal with voting issues regarding accessibility and accountability of votes.  

There is going to be an advocacy workshop on March 24, 2007.  We would like to see as many of you as possible attend to learn how to approach our legislators on different issues.  The chapters will be letting everyone know further details.

I will be contacting all chapter legislation coordinators to pass along any updates and alerts.

*************************
*************************
RESOLUTIONS PASSED AT 2006 NFB STATE CONVENTION

Resolution 2006-01
 Regarding commendation of State Legislators who supported the Louis Braille Commemorative Coin Bill
From the Committee: Each of the legislators was sent a separate resolution and a cover letter commending him or her personally for their effort on behalf of this bill. No legislators are mentioned in the text of the resolution, but their involvement in this endeavor is understood.

WHEREAS the invention of the Braille reading and writing system was the most important development in the history of blind people, bringing about the possibility of literacy, communication and self-expression for the blind; and

WHEREAS the year 2009 will mark the 200th anniversary of the birth of the creator of this code, Louis Braille; and

WHEREAS the National Federation of the Blind, the largest organization of blind persons in the United States and the leading proponent of Braille literacy for blind people, called upon the Congress of the United States to mark this important event with a commemorative coin of the United States of America; and

WHEREAS New Jersey legislator (name) answered this call by co-sponsoring and working toward the passage of the Louis Braille Commemorative Coin Bill; and

WHEREAS many benefits will flow from this legislation, including raising public awareness of Braille and its usefulness to blind persons, stimulating the use of Braille and increasing Braille literacy; and

WHEREAS Braille literacy and the use of Braille by the blind have been shown to be critical factors in the ability of the blind to become educated and gain employment: Now therefore, 

BE IT RESOLVED by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in Convention assembled this 12th day of November, 2006, in the Township of Clark, NJ, that this organization commend (legislator) for his/her support of the Louis Braille Commemorative Coin Bill and outstanding service to the blind citizens of New Jersey.

RESOLUTION 2006-02
Regarding the need for additional orientation and mobility instructors in New Jersey  
WHEREAS, independence for blind people is achieved through mastery of the skills of blindness such as Braille and cane travel; and

WHEREAS, cane travel is taught through a formal process known as orientation and mobility; and

WHEREAS, orientation and mobility skills enable blind people to move and travel independently in their neighborhood, in school, in the workplace and in the wider community; and

WHEREAS, the quality of a blind person’s skills in this critical area can give the person the ability to pursue higher education and gain and maintain employment and can mean the difference between a restricted life and a fulfilling, normal life in the wider community; and 

WHEREAS, in order to gain mastery of these skills, blind people need a series of lessons provided on a consistent basis; and  

WHEREAS, in New Jersey, most of the O&M instruction is provided by teachers from the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired; and

WHEREAS, there are 686 blind persons currently receiving O&M services from only 15 instructors, creating an average caseload of 46 clients per instructor; and 

WHEREAS, the national professional standards recommend caseloads of eight to 12 clients per instructor; and

WHEREAS, due to the low number of O&M instructors and high caseloads at the Commission and a high number of blind individuals in need of instruction, blind New Jerseyans are not receiving adequate instruction in this vital skill area; and

WHEREAS, this shortage of instructors affects New Jersey’s entire blind community, from blind toddlers to students to working adults to senior citizens:  Now therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED by the National Federation of the Blind of NJ in Convention assembled this 12th day of November, 2006, in the Township of Clark, NJ, that this organization call upon Governor Jon Corzine, the NJ Department of Human Services and the NJ State Legislature to raise the position number of the NJ Commission for the Blind so that an adequate number of additional orientation and mobility instructors can be hired to meet this critical need.  
FIND YOUR LEGISLATORS: 101 

By Ryan Stevens

The annual Washington Seminar is the start of the NFB’s legislative agenda for the year. Legislation at both the federal and state levels has a tremendous impact on blind people. The New Jersey affiliate is working to organize a similar event in Trenton. To reach our goals, we need to know who our legislators are, and what issues are facing us. Our leaders in Baltimore and in the NFB of NJ keep us informed about the issues, but we as individuals are responsible for knowing who to contact.  
New Jersey is represented in the United States Senate by Frank Lautenberg and Robert Menendez. Besides that, the state is divided into 13 Congressional Districts at the federal level, and 40 State Legislative Districts. Each of those 40 has one State Senator and two members of the General Assembly. 

How can you find the names and addresses of all those representatives? Use the Internet encyclopedia Wikipedia. Type in the Web address www.wikipedia.org. Once the page has fully loaded, the cursor will be in the search box.  If you are a JAWS user, press Enter to go into forms mode.  If you are a WindowEyes user, press Control+Shift+A to exit MSAA mode, and then type your town’s name. For example, I would type, “Collingswood, New Jersey” in the search box and press Enter. Make sure the comma is at the end of your town’s name, and that “New Jersey” is spelled out. On the page that appears will be a link called “Government.” When you select this link, the page will scroll down to that section where you can begin reading. The first part is the local government, followed by federal, state and county. This is where you’ll find the names of your legislators. In my personal example, Collingswood is in the First Congressional District, represented by Rob Andrews, and the Sixth Legislative District, represented by State Senator John H. Adler and State Assemblypersons Louis Greenwald and Pamela Rosen-Lampitt.

An extra step comes into play if a town name is in more than one location in the state.  For example, there are six Washington Townships in New Jersey. When you enter “Washington Township, New Jersey,” a page with a link for each of those choices appears.  Select the one that applies, and you will be taken to that page.

On your town’s page, each representative’s name is also a link.  Selecting that link will take you to a page that gives details on that legislator, including committees and subcommittees of which he or she is a member. This information is important because it helps us better target our issues to those who have the most influence on them. For example, Congressman Andrews has served on the House Committee on Education and the Workforce since he came into office.  Therefore, it was crucial to get his support on making standardized electronic versions of textbooks available to blind college students, one of our Washington Seminar issues.

I hope you find this article useful, and I’m certain it will help to make our affiliate stronger and more active.

*************************
JOE CUTTER’S O&M BOOK IS OUT!

By Mark Riccobono

Editor’s Note: We received this information from Mark Riccobono, Director of Education at the Jernigan Institute, that New Jersey’s own Joe Cutter’s long-awaited book has at last been published! Congratulations, Joe, and to all our members: You’d better sign up for a copy now because this one won’t stay in the bookstores long!

The purpose of “Independent Movement and Travel in Blind Children: A Promotion Model,” by Joe Cutter, is to contribute to the understanding of developmental orientation and mobility (O&M) and independent movement and travel in blind children. The goals of this book are:

· To increase knowledge of a developmental perspective for the young blind child with positive, useful information gained from many years of experience working with blind children as an O&M professional.

· To increase confidence both in thinking about the blind child's O&M needs and in interactions with the blind child.

· To promote in blind children a positive thinking about their own movement and travel and to view themselves as travelers.

· To facilitate the setting of age– and stage–appropriate movement and travel expectations for blind children.

· To offer an alternative “developmental approach” to conventional practices which derive from an adult-centered model.

· To be a provocative catalyst for positive change in the field of O&M.

Unlike many books and articles on O&M for blind children, this one is not about the effect of blindness on movement. Such an inquiry is self defeating from the start, as it often begins with misconceptions and deficit-thinking about blindness and the blind child's early motor development. Instead, this book is about the effect of movement on development and the importance of movement experiences for the development of independent movement and travel in blind children. It has a clear premise: blind children must become “active movers” if they are to become independent “travelers.” For more information, visit: www.infoagepub.com.
*************************
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	Blind students do hands-on work
in Central High physics lab


	By John Tredrea, Staff Writer, Hopewell Valley News

Editor’s Note: The following article is reprinted from the September 7, 2006 edition of the Hopewell Valley (NJ) News.
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Shown from left are Central High School physics teacher Lillian Rankel, Helen Stevens, Cary Supalo and Trevor Saunders. 
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Working long and hard at Hopewell Valley Central High School (CHS) last week was a team of students and teachers dedicated to helping the blind and visually impaired gain a much more hands-on role in science lab work.

“There's been a significant under-representation of the blind and visually impaired working in the fields of science, technology, engineering and math,” said Cary Supalo in the CHS physics lab. “The limited access they've had to information and lab tools is an important reason why they've been under-represented in these areas of employment.

“In the past, the blind and visually impaired have been partnered with a sighted student for lab work. The sighted student has done all, or very nearly all, the actual hands-on work involved in the labs. We're working to change that.”
Mr. Supalo, who has been blind since he was 7, has a master’s degree in chemistry from Penn State and is working toward his doctorate. His goal is to teach chemistry at the college level.

“While I was an undergrad at Purdue, I was inspired by the encouragement of teachers and graduate students to study science,” he said. “They provided me with a lot of tools – written materials in Braille and raised drawings – to help me do that. I want to help develop new tools to assist blind and visually impaired students to do lab work themselves rather than depend on a partner with sight all the time.”
In the CHS physics lab on Friday, two blind students and CHS physics teacher Dr. Lillian Rankel were mining the vein Mr. Supalo has made a focus of his ongoing academic career. The students were Trevor Saunders, 16, a Hopewell Valley student who is taking the advanced placement chemistry course this fall; and Helen Stevens, 17, of Pocono Mountain West High School in Pocono Summit, Pa., and a top student like Trevor.

Both Trevor and Helen said that, while they are not sure they want to pursue careers in science, they definitely want to study science in depth for the foreseeable future. “I guess the fair thing to say now is that I'm very interested in science, but I'm interested in a lot of other things, too and am not really sure what I want to pursue career-wise,” Helen said.

“That's right,” Trevor said. “What we're doing here will help us make up our minds about things like that.”
One thing that's already certain is that both Trevor and Helen have talent and are troopers. “They're both excellent science students,” Dr. Rankel said. “And they work hard. They've been here in the lab from 8:30 in the morning until 6 at night three days this week.”
In the lab, notched cylinders, beakers and syringes enabled Trevor and Helen to use the proper amounts of liquid substances in experiments on acidity, precipitation of solids into liquids and other areas. There were more sophisticated, computer-based tools at their disposal as well. For example, a computer connected to a scale gave them an auditory signal, in the form of a voice speaking, that told them the weight of a material on the scale. When the desired weight had been reached, they stopped putting material on the scale and proceeded to the next step of the experiment.

“More auditory tools of this type are being developed,” Mr. Supalo said. “There's a lot more that can be done. To be sure, what we have so far isn't perfect, but it's a whole lot better than nothing. Like everything in science, it's a work in progress.”
Trevor and Helen were enthused and grateful to be part of that progress. “Being blind shouldn't have to keep someone from doing things people can see do,” Trevor said as he continued with an experiment on acidity. 



	


*************************
Launching Dreams

By Mary Fernandez
Editor’s Note: Mary is a member of the Central NJ Region LEAD program. She contacted Marc Riccobono, director of the Rocket On program when she attended a weekend LEAD event at the National Center in Baltimore. Mary advocated for herself and did all the initial preparation herself. 
It takes dreamers to accomplish what many consider impossible. Only dreamers become pioneers, and whether we are talking about the explorers who discovered the New World, or Robert Goddard, who was the first to launch a rocket using both solid and liquid fuel, pioneers need courage. We all have dreams, but only some of us are brave enough to act upon them, despite what the barriers may be.

For many children, their dream job is being an astronaut. How cool would it be to sit in a space shuttle and just go off into space? It's an amazing and magical concept. Some will become astronauts if they pursue that dream. But for others, they will be told that maybe they should consider something else, maybe science really isn't a good choice … it’s too hard, and too much math is involved. This isn’t a complete lie since, indeed, math and science are both challenging subjects; however, nothing is too hard. And yes, if one of these children happens to be blind, they can certainly pursue a science career. It might be a little complicated at first, but the difficulties may not be any harder than it is for any other student, just different. The Rocket On Science Academy proved this point very clearly. 

On July 14, 2006, 12 students from around the nation were flown to the National Federation of the Blind Jernigan Institute. There were students from New Jersey to New Mexico, Maryland to Minnesota, New York to Wyoming and Virginia. These students ranged in age from freshmen to seniors and were all extremely honored and glad to be participating in such an amazing program. I know, because I was one of the students.
The Rocket On program was started in 2004. The NFB Science Academy along with NASA had teamed up to offer blind students the opportunity of building the payload for a 10-foot sounding rocket and launching it from the Wallops Flight Facility in Virginia. We were the third group of students to embark on the mission. This was both exciting and nerve wracking, because for one, we had expectations to live up to, and two, we had to try and do what the previous groups hadn't: We had to have a perfect mission. This meant launching the rocket so that it went higher than it ever had before and having the parachutes deploy correctly so that the rocket would have a gentle splash into the water, thus assuring that we got it back whole. And so we did it. How did we do it? Well it was a lot of work, fun and little sleep.

We started work on Saturday. After attending a Ropes Course in the morning, which helped us gain confidence and successfully come up with team solutions, we settled down for four hours of rocketry basics and physics. The next day, we had four more hours of electronics. It was great. That afternoon we divided into our three teams. The trajectory team was in charge of calculating the trajectory of the rocket, the circuit team was in charge of installing all the sensors, and the recovery team was in charge of blowing off the nosecone of the rocket so that the parachutes would deploy. I was on the recovery team, also known as the “Noseblowers” (we had to name our teams).

It would take pages and pages to describe all that we did. To make a long story short, we ran tests that ensured that the nose of the rocket would blow out, and the parachutes would come out. We were all confident that it would work. The next day we went to Wallops Flight Facility in Virginia. On Tuesday we did final preparations at the launch site, and Wednesday was the most-awaited day of all: launch day.
We woke up at 2 a.m., surprisingly energetic. We had been divided into two groups: One would be at the Control Center, and one at the Blockhouse, where launching takes place. I was in the Blockhouse at 6 a.m. doing payload control, or, basically, making sure that we were getting the sensor information. We launched successfully. The intensive work of four long days paid off in 20 seconds. It was one of the most unforgettable moments of my life, and certainly one of the most exciting.

It's exhilarating to hear a rocket launch! There are simply no words to describe it. The rush of adrenaline is quite addictive, and knowing that you, along with a whole team, put it together is even more rewarding. When we realized that the rocket was whole, and that we were getting it back intact, I think people in Alaska heard us cheering.

That morning after breakfast, we reviewed our data. The rocket reached an altitude of about 1,600 feet before beginning its descent. The beauty of the whole thing was that every time we realized what we had done, we felt as if we had just done it again. The whole day was amazing – full of excitement and happiness and a sense of accomplishment.
I brought many experiences back from this amazing week. I learned many, many valuable lessons. While the main focus of the mission was science, we also learned about the importance of teamwork and confidence … the fact that if you are willing to work hard, there are no barriers that can't be surpassed.

Throughout the whole week we all worked in teams. We were always there encouraging and cheering each other on, whether it was with solving the drag formula or helping each other while doing activities under sleep shades. We learned to step up and lead and step down and follow. We learned that it’s a lot easier to listen to each other’s ideas and work together to come to a solution than to sit there and try to figure out what to do by yourself. Finally we learned the rewards of sticking together as a team and how amazing it is when we finally got back the results.

Confidence was certainly gained during this program. When you are working side by side with successful blind adults and doing all kinds of activities that range from solving a drag equation to finding a restaurant under sleep shades, it’s almost impossible not to gain confidence. It proved the point that being blind is really more of a nuisance rather than an impairment. It’s almost like that fly that keeps buzzing around your head, and you just can't get rid of it. Though it’s annoying, you can deal with it.

Finally, we learned that as long as you have the determination and right set of mind, you can do anything you want. We had the determination to launch that rocket, and we did it. Yes, it took hard work, but it paid off in the end, and that’s what counts. As long as our mind is set to the final result, then the work is worth it.

All 12 of us have different educational expectations. Some were interested in a science career from the outset, and some weren’t. Personally, I've always had an interest in science, mostly space science. It’s just always been fascinating that we have this huge universe that we live in, but know so little about it. Yet through science we learn more and more about it every day. Before the Rocket On program, I wasn't thinking of pursuing a career in science – I always thought of international or criminal law – but now I'm considering astrophysics as a career. Whatever I do though, my dream is to attend an Ivy League school. That is one of my many dreams, one that has already been realized.

Launching the rocket was a dream come true, a dream that gave wings to many others. It made me realize that if I really want to pursue science, I can. Through this program, my thoughts of science not being a possibility were lost in the atmosphere and were replaced by hope and determination. And while I may never be a dreamer of such big dreams as Goddard was, I'll dream my little dreams and work to make those I can come true, which is what we all must do … every day make one little dream come true.
*************************
THE MIDAS TOUCH
By Marc Maurer, President of the National Federation of the Blind
Editor’s Note: This article originally appeared in The New York Times December 18, 2006.
In a ruling in a lawsuit last month, Judge James Robertson of Federal District Court said that United States currency discriminates against blind people because bills are all the same size and cannot be distinguished by touch. His decision was applauded by some advocates for the blind, including the American Council of the Blind, which brought the lawsuit. But as president of the National Federation of the Blind, the nation’s oldest and largest organization of the blind, I believe that Judge Robertson’s ruling is wrong. 

Discrimination occurs when the blind are barred from enjoying benefits, goods or services. This definition of discrimination is what most people understand the word to mean. If a landlord refuses to rent an apartment to someone because of race, color, creed or disability, then discrimination occurs. Sometimes people with disabilities are barred from certain facilities or services because of the way they are designed. A person in a wheelchair cannot climb the steps of a public building; if the building does not have a wheelchair ramp, that person is prevented from entering it. In another example, my group is suing the Target Corporation because the company’s Web site doesn’t accommodate the special text-reading software that the blind use to surf the Internet. In both cases, a person with a disability is kept out of a public place or denied use of a service, just as African-Americans were not welcome at whites-only lunch counters.

But while blind people cannot identify paper currency by touch, that does not prevent us from spending money. When we hand merchants our money, they take it and provide us with the goods or services we have paid for, no questions asked. People with whom we transact business provide us with correct change if needed, and we then organize the money in a manner that allows us to identify it in the future. We transact business in this way every day. 

There is no evidence that the blind are shortchanged more often than the sighted; if a question does arise about a particular transaction, it is the responsibility of the blind person to sort out the matter. Identifying money by feel, as the blind are often able to do in many other countries, may be more convenient, but inconvenience is not the same thing as discrimination.

While it is crucial that minorities have a voice in society, it is also the responsibility of every minority group to use that voice wisely and not to cry “discrimination” when no discrimination has occurred. The blind of America will fight discrimination wherever we find it, but we achieve nothing by falsely portraying ourselves as victims and engaging in frivolous litigation.
*************************
CAPITAL CHAPTER NEWS

By Mary Jo Partyka, President

Since the last edition of The Sounding Board, the Capital Chapter has been working hard on its fundraising efforts. Several of our members attended the Septemberfest in Veterans Park for our Meet the Blind Month event. In addition to selling candles, embroidered towels and plush animals, we gave out literature and key chains which we had engraved with the name of our chapter and a contact telephone number. We are realizing that people like to get free items when they attend fairs and wanted to capitalize on that fact. Although the key chains cost some money, people will remember our chapter when they see them. 

Our chapter also co-hosted last year's 30th State Convention along with the Central Jersey Chapter and enjoyed selling items and meeting people. Several of our chapter members, including Sue Tillett, Liz and Fernando Valois, and Dharmesh Dhoshi, participated in panels during the convention, and it was very heartwarming hearing them speak about their experiences. That’s why it’s fun to be a chapter president.

Our chapter meets on the third Saturday of each month with the exception of July, November and December at the Lawrence Library located at 2751 Brunswick Pike in Lawrenceville from 10 a.m. to noon. If you live in the Trenton/Princeton area, we would like to see you.

*************************
CENTRAL JERSEY CHAPTER NEWS

By Jerilyn Higgins, President
The Central Jersey Chapter of the NFB of NJ meets from September to June at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, located at 130 Livingston Avenue, New Brunswick.  Our meetings are scheduled for the second Saturday of the month (if the second Saturday falls on a holiday weekend, there is an alternative date that month). We gather about 9:30 a.m. to network and share information while we enjoy coffee and donuts.  The meeting is called to order at 10 a.m. and is adjourned at noon.
Information on our meeting dates for 2007 follows. March 24 is elections. April 21 is our fund-raiser bus trip to Atlantic City.  The cost is $25 per person. For more info, see our ad on page 26. May 12 is a regular meeting. June 23 is our Annual End of the Year Get-together Luncheon. (We’re having a luncheon instead of a barbecue this year.) As always, we take this opportunity to invite all the other NFB chapters. We have a great time sharing our accomplishments, discussing future ideas/plans and doing a lot of networking. For information regarding the luncheon, contact our Vice President Lynn Reynolds at 908-251-5510. September 8 is a regular meeting, and October 13 is our Meet the Blind Month activity. November 9 is a breakfast meeting at the NFB State Convention, and December 8 is our holiday party.
Twelve of our chapter members have already made their reservations for the NFB National Convention in Atlanta, Georgia.  We are all looking forward to an exciting time there once again.

Reminder:  After our regular monthly meetings, there is an opportunity for those who need lessons in Braille. Call ahead of time for an appointment with a Braille mentor, so that transportation arrangements can be scheduled.

Please come and join the chapter in working towards securing equality and opportunities for the blind and visually impaired people of our community, so that we can live happy and prosperous lives.

*************************
GARDEN STATE CHAPTER NEWS

By Ryan Stevens, President
The Garden State Chapter meets from 10 a.m. to noon on the third Saturday of each month except July.  The meetings are held in Conference Room A, Fifth Floor, John F. Kennedy Hospital, Chapel Avenue and Cooper Landing Road in Cherry Hill.

On September 16, 2006, the chapter had a picnic at Red Bank Battlefield Park in National Park.  Each member brought an item for the event.

On October 28, we held a Meet the Blind Month activity, which was an information day at Newton Lake Park in Collingswood.  Members talked with people in the community, and NFB literature was handed out.

On December 16, the chapter held its annual holiday party at the Mandarin Buffet Restaurant in Cherry Hill.  We enjoyed good food, music, games and gifts.
Vice President Ed Godfrey was the chapter representative at the 2007 Washington Seminar, as I accompanied the LEAD Program students.
On March 3, 2007, three of our officers attended a seminar in Berlin, NJ to improve their leadership skills, and, of course, we anticipate a strong showing at the National Convention in Atlanta in July.

If you are interested in attending one of our chapter meetings, please contact Ryan Stevens at 856-858-3518.

*************************
NORTHEAST CHAPTER NEWS 
By Daniel Facchini, President
Since the last Sounding Board, the Northeast Chapter has had five new members join our NFB family. At the last State Convention, we had 15 members in attendance. For me, the last State Convention will be most memorable as I was elected to the State Board. Our chapter received another grant from the Imagination Fund to support our Web site – ThruOurEyes.org – so we plan to continue growing and teaching the NFB philosophy.

Our chapter is hoping that one of our youngest members, Shafeka Hashash, is chosen to attend the Youth Slam this summer in Baltimore.

At the National Convention coming up in July, members of the Northeast Chapter will be walking in the March for Independence. We are fund raising and hoping to raise as much money as possible.

The Northeast Chapter meets the third Saturday of every month.  We cover all towns close to Rutherford. All are welcome to join us. Please call me, Dan Facchini, if you would like information concerning our events: 201-933-0355.
*************************

NORTHERN CHAPTER NEWS 
The Northern Chapter meets the third Saturday of the month at Beth Israel Hospital in Newark. For information please contact Rick Fox, President, at 973-743-6107 or Jerry Moreno at 973-751-8771. 

*************************

New Jersey Association of Blind Merchants

By Lynn Reynolds

We are cautiously watching Washington as the new Congress convened in January.  The threat to Randolph-Sheppard, especially since Senator Kennedy is the chairperson for the HELP Committee, is still a major concern to us as the committee is looking to make changes to this act. We have been working with the National Association of Blind Merchants who, along with the NFB and other groups, has hired a lobbyist to work on our behalf to protect this program. 

Nicky Gacos attended a Division Leadership Conference at the National Center in December.  He felt this was a beneficial experience as all the Divisions were there, and they discussed their experiences and activities.

Our National Merchants Division is sponsoring an upward mobility training conference – BLAST – in Denver March 7 - 10.  We’re looking forward to a very exciting and energetic training and trade show to bring back new ideas to benefit our businesses and other managers in our state. About 10 of our managers are attending.
If you have any questions or would like more information on our program, please feel free to contact Nicky Gacos (732-672-7766), Anna DeSantis (908-415-7659), Jack Truehaft (973-624-2770), Dan Facchini (201-906-8655) or Lynn Reynolds (908-251-5510). We are a small group, but we look forward to increasing our members.
*************************
POBC NEWS

By Carol Castellano, President

The Board of Parents of Blind Children-NJ recently met for our annual board meeting where we reviewed our activities of the past year and made plans for the coming one. This past year we served hundreds of families not only in New Jersey, but also in 15 other states, Mexico, Argentina and Brazil!  We received calls from schools, colleges, theater companies, recreation and sports personnel, newspaper and television reporters, radio hosts and many more.  POBC-NJ members continue to serve on councils and committees around the state for the benefit of blind children.  Among the committees are the Governor’s Council for the Restructuring of DHS, the Parent Advisory Council of the Commission for the Blind, the Governor's Commission on Recreation for Individuals with Disabilities, the seminar on developmental disabilities for medical students at UMDNJ and the Program Advisory Committee for the new teacher of the blind program at The College of New Jersey. On the national front, POBC-NJ is a founder of the Parent Leadership Program of the NFB.

A major activity of the spring season will be an effort to raise the awareness of our government officials of the critical need for more O&M instructors at the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  Be on the lookout for an alert in your mail or e-mail.  In an effort to meet this critical need, we will be holding an O&M conference sometime in the spring.  

Our annual Seminar will be held Saturday, September 29, 2007. The theme will be education. Check our Web site (www.blindchildren.org) or e-mail us (blindchildren@verizon.net) for further details on our upcoming events. All are invited.
NJ Association of Blind Students 
Off to an Active Start
By Quintina Singleton, President
Editor’s Note: Quintina Singleton joined the National Federation of the Blind in 1999. A magna cum laude graduate of Kean University (May, 2006), she holds bachelor’s degrees in English literature and general psychology, and is working toward a master’s degree in public administration at Kean University.
I am pleased to announce the reorganization of the New Jersey Association of Blind Students (NJABS) this past November. Education, communication and perpetual growth within the National Federation of the Blind are the main objectives of this new division. 
With these goals in mind, on February 3, 2007 we hosted our very first student seminar.  The theme was: What’s the NFB? Students, NJ state affiliate board members and other NFB of NJ members attended. NFB of NJ President Joe Ruffalo spoke about the history, philosophy and overall purpose of the Federation. After the general meeting and lunch, we played a ferocious game of NFB Family Feud. Each question, in some way, pertained to blindness, which resulted in intriguing dialog and answers from all the participants. The game served as a version of what all three NFB training centers would call a “philosophy class,” so you can imagine what a terrific resource of Federation knowledge and understanding it was!
In addition to increasing our interaction with NFB members on the state level, NJABS members also hope to stay in touch with Federationists belonging to other affiliates within the organization. All NJABS functions, monthly phone conferences and the NJABS e-mail discussion list are open to anyone interested in assisting with developing the division.  
Many members of NJABS have completed applications as either a student or a mentor for the upcoming Youth Slam.  Several of us are planning to attend this year’s National Convention and participate in the NFB’s first March for Independence. NJABS was also in excellent representation at the Washington Seminar in January, with eight of our members attending. Although the entire division did not go to Washington, DC that weekend, we all remained well informed about the NFB’s legislative priorities.  

As the newest addition to the New Jersey affiliate, all the NJABS members are sincerely grateful for the vast amount of support and encouragement we’ve received from the entire Federation. We realize the fundamental essence that enthusiasm and patronage brings to our division. In return, NJABS students promise to work hard to contribute our efforts in changing what it means to be blind.  
*************************

NEWS FROM THE NJ LIBRARY
2007 Summer Reading Club

Children of all ages who like mysteries or the unexpected are invited to join the NJ Library for the Blind and Handicapped’s 2007 Summer Reading Program! This year’s theme is “Get a Clue @ Your Library” for the younger readers and “YNK -You Never Know @ Your Library” for the older readers. 
The program runs June 29 – August 10, 2007. Children of all ages are invited to join! Parents are encouraged to read to their children if they aren’t old enough to read themselves. Siblings or friends can also be “reading buddies” and read to the children. The award ceremony will be held on Saturday, August 18, 2007, from 11 a.m. – 2 p.m. at the NJ Library, where there will be additional fun programs that day and food for all the readers and their families. 

Registration forms and information packets will be sent out at the end of May to any child registered with NJLBH. For more information, please check the library’s Web site at www.njlbh.org under Youth Services.
Faith Lundgren has accepted the position of Director of the New Jersey Library for the Blind and Handicapped effective November 2006 after serving as Acting Director since May 2006. Faith has a long and distinguished library career and is working toward a second master's degree in organizational development and leadership. She loves working with the NJLBH staff and looks forward to creating partnerships with the wonderful organizations serving people with disabilities in New Jersey.
Save the date! Saturday, October 13, 2007 will be the next Fall Festival at the NJ Library for the Blind and Handicapped. Join NJLBH staff and vendors for an opportunity to network with each other and see the newest technology.
*************************

I LOVE LEAD AND WASHINGTON, DC
By Ben Vercellone

Four years ago, I joined LEAD in my freshman year of high school. I wasn’t sure what to expect at first, but right away I loved the events, especially when the three regions got together at Camp Marcella and Baltimore. At every one of the LEAD events, I improved my leadership skills, learned more about blindness and the skills to overcome it, developed my advocacy skills and how to speak and do for myself, and became more determined to succeed and help others to succeed as a LEADer.  
I have met many new people at LEAD. I believe that the good balance we enjoy in our friendships comes from the optimistic attitude of LEAD. Many of the LEAD students plan to go to college, and much of our strong preparedness also comes from LEAD. The group has great optimism and a confident “you can do it” attitude.
A couple of years ago, I went to WINGS, a summer program that I heard of from another LEAD student. WINGS stands for Winning Independence Now Guarantees Success!  I have certainly improved my Braille reading and writing skills since WINGS. 
I am also very into music. I play the piano and trumpet, and I sing.  I memorize the music that I learn, but should I depend on others to teach me the music when a code known as Braille music exists, created by Louis Braille himself?  No!  I attended a summer Braille music institute at Overbrook School for the Blind last summer.  Although this was not an NFB event, my determination was linked to that which comes from LEAD. Recently I began a 16-week Braille music course in New York City. My goal is to be as literate as possible so that I can read, write, play and sing music well.  Also, I write a lot of music on my computer using software called Lime.  I scan in printed music using Sharp Eye and put it on my BrailleNote or emboss it using Goodfeel.  I want to learn about all the latest technology so that I can quickly contribute to the music world, with blindness being the smallest of my issues.  Even though the music that I write, play, read and sing is not closely linked to LEAD, the energy that I have and my motivation to improve most definitely comes from this group.

Another senior in the LEAD program, Melissa Casiano, and I attended the Washington Seminar in Washington, DC this year, and we enjoyed it so much. Joe Ruffalo told us something that he heard from someone else, “Don't panic, adjust!” This is great advice for a blind or visually impaired person, especially for one who loses his or her vision at an age later in life than birth.  Also, the well-known chant of the NFB – “Do It Now” – motivates me to the extreme.  When I got back from Washington, I decided to raise money for the March for Independence and immediately began making fund-raising phone calls for my own advancement in education, mobility and independence. 
I am looking forward to the remaining LEAD events in my senior year of high school. I also plan to spend a week in Atlanta for the March for Independence and then attend SLAM. I am looking forward to coming back to LEAD in a few years as a mentor because LEAD has most certainly been a powerful engine in my journey through life with Leadership, Education, Advocacy and Determination.
*************************

ADOPT ADAPTIVE EQUIPMENT
At the State Convention, Joe Ruffalo announced that there were some Type and Speaks available, all of which needed some minor repairs. Four Type and Speaks were successfully placed.  We also matched and placed a CCTV. 

If anyone has any equipment they no longer need, or if you have a need for a piece of equipment, please contact Ed Godfrey by phone at 856-848-6372 or by e-mail at egodfrey137@comcast.net, or Lynn Reynolds at 908-251-5510. We try to match the list of needs to the list of donated items and set up the contact.  Please understand that since there is no charge for any of the items, any repairs needed are the responsibility of the person who accepts the item. 
*************************

LOOKING FOR A ROOMMATE FOR THE NFB CONVENTION?

The NFB National Convention in Atlanta is coming up sooner than you might realize. Some people would like a roommate, but don’t know anyone. Call Linda DeBerardinis at 856-764-7014, and she will try to hook you up. Remember to make your arrangements soon, or you’ll wind up across the street! 

*************************
WHO WAS JOSEPH KOHN?

By Pamela Gaston

 

From 1964 to 1976, Joseph Kohn was the Executive Director of the NJ Commission for the Blind (“and Visually Impaired” was added in 1982). During his tenure, Mr. Kohn’s creativity and energetic hands-on approach significantly expanded the scope of services the Commission provided.  It was not uncommon for him to accompany direct service staff on visits to consumers.  A true visionary with regard to services for people with visual impairments, he worked tirelessly to establish what he foresaw as “a hub center for training the blind.” 

Mr. Kohn was known for getting things done. He was not one to let bureaucracy keep him from achieving his goals, especially when he was so driven to do something that would make life better for Commission clients. Unfortunately, he became ill and passed away before there was any tangible evidence that his dream was to become a reality. After many obstacles and setbacks, the groundbreaking ceremony for the center took place Thursday, June 12, 1986. Although the weather was rainy, it was a bright and victorious day for the NJ Commission for the Blind. 

About two years later, the first students arrived for training at the center, located at 130 Livingston Avenue in New Brunswick. From the very start, the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center (JKRC) was designed to give access to opportunities for self-sufficiency and full integration into the community while respecting each individual’s dignity.

Over 40 years ago, one man had a dream to build a center that would enable people who are blind and visually impaired to believe in themselves and to achieve independence. Since opening in 1988, more than 1,500 people have come to JKRC to acquire skills that lead to their individual journey towards success.
*************************
CAPITAL CAMPAIGN NOTICE

NFB Capital Campaign pledge payments may be made at any time.  Thanks to all of you who have completed your NFB Capital Campaign pledge payments.  If you would like to mail in an NFB Capital Campaign pledge payment, write “Capital Campaign” in the memo section of the check, and send it to:

National Federation of the Blind

Attn: Capital Campaign

1800 Johnson Street

Baltimore, MD 21230

For an update on your NFB Capital Campaign pledge payment status, call Ms. Walton at the NFB at 410-659-9314, ext. 2289.
*************************
LETTERS
To The Editor,

 I belong to the Northeast Chapter of the NFB of NJ, and I recently participated for the first time in the Washington Seminar. I did not know what to expect, and it was my first time in the Capitol.  On Tuesday morning we met with congressmen and legislative aides, and we presented our three issues. It was certainly a learning experience for me, and I look forward to attending again next year.  


Sincerely,


Dana Hemmings

Dear Mr. Ruffalo,

Looking back on that wonderful moment (when I was awarded an NFB of NJ scholarship), I am humbled. I never thought that I’d be in the running for a state scholarship, let alone win one. The money will certainly be a great help with college, and I am deeply touched that the NFB of New Jersey cares so deeply for college students. I would also like to personally thank the Scholarship Committee for picking me as one of this year’s recipients. I really appreciate all the hard work that all of you do to make this opportunity an annual occurrence. I assure you that I will continue to have my academic grades reflect my gratitude.


Sincerely,


Clare Westlund
Dear New Jersey National Federation of the Blind Scholarship Committee,

I am writing to express my sincerest thanks for choosing me to be one of three scholarship recipients at this year’s New Jersey State Convention.  The money will go to defray the cost of my education and help support me on an upcoming trip to Turkey where a friend and I will be studying early church history in the very place where that history was made. As you are aware, I am currently a Masters of Divinity student at Union Theological Seminary in New York City. 

Originally I came to the convention for the scholarship, but my experience at the convention is proving to be as valuable as the funds I received.  My home is in Pitman, NJ, and as a high school student, I participated in the various programs sponsored by the New Jersey Commission for the Blind. After graduation, I attended college in Marlboro, VT, and I maintained few friendships with visually impaired people beyond the Commission’s activities.  

After high school, it didn’t appear as if there were any more opportunities for me to meet more visually impaired people.  I still wanted to be involved in the visually impaired community, however, so I spent many summers working at Camp Marcella as a camp counselor and then as their nature director.  The only visually impaired people I knew from these experiences were kids and Commission workers.  As I went through college, I often felt like one blind man working alone in a sighted world.  I knew there were other blind professionals out there, but they seemed few and far between, and very distant.

Therefore, I was shocked and delighted when I arrived at the State Convention to meet a whole group of professional blind adults. There were blind teachers, blind preachers, blind lawyers, blind programmers, blind businesspeople, and even talk of blind engineers and scientists!  I met people with associate’s, bachelor’s, master’s and doctoral degrees.  I even met three wonderful graduate students, like myself, and we spent most of our free time at the convention sharing our experiences.

What was most shocking to me was the lack of sighted people at the convention.  As with many state-sponsored events, I had expected many sighted guides to be hovering around the crowd ready to help all the blind people find their seats, get organized and tie their shoes.  Instead, there was President Joe Ruffalo with a watch in one hand and a gavel in the other, calling the meeting to order.  Most of the people there had made it to the convention independently and were attending without any sighted help. The presenters were blind, the Web site guy was blind, and even the D.J. was visually impaired!  

It was an incredible feeling to see so many independent and highly active visually impaired adults.  The speakers were inspiring, the politics were proactive, and the people were, one and all, loving and accepting. In the middle of this tremendous experience I made up my mind to become a proactive member of the NFB. I have since joined the New Jersey Association of Blind Students and attended my first NFB chapter meeting with the Garden State Chapter.  I also plan to go to Washington, DC at the end of January as part of the New Jersey delegation.  

For providing me this opportunity, I again would like to express my gratitude.  Thank you so much,

The Newest Federationist,

C. Paul Grenier  
Dear Jerilyn and Joe,

 

I would like to thank you for everything that you have done for me and for all the times you were there to help me. I also would like to thank you for allowing me to be part of the LEAD program that taught me so much and how to survive in the real world. But most of all I would like to thank you for being great role models and persons to look up to through the LEAD and NFB programs. 
 

 


Thank you,


Justin Mackowiak

The National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey Central Jersey Chapter
AC BUS TRIP FUNDRAISER
Saturday, April 21, 2007
LEAVING TIMES

First pick up: Penn Station Raymond Blvd., Newark promptly at 8:30 a.m.
Second pick up: Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center 


130 Livingston Avenue 


New Brunswick, at 9:30 a.m.
RETURN TIMES

New Brunswick, JKRC 8 p.m.
Newark Penn Station 8:45 p.m.
There will be light refreshments, movies and door prizes on the bus. We will enjoy six hours in Atlantic City, walking on the boardwalk, gambling and socializing.

Cost of the trip is $25 per person. 
There will be a cash rebate of $18 from the Tropicana Hotel Casino.
Please join us in our fundraiser.

We are planning to have a great time in Atlantic City!

First come, first served. Tickets are going fast, so sign up today!
 For more information, please contact 
Anna DeSantis, NFB Central Jersey Chapter Fund Raising Chairperson 
at phone number 908-415-7659 
or e-mail Jerilyn Higgins at  jdhiggins@rcn.com.
 Please make your check payable to the NFB Central Jersey Chapter and mail it to 

 Jerilyn Higgins

2 Old Farm Road

Verona, NJ 07044

Come join us for a chance to win some cash from the casinos!
 NFB OF NJ CONTACT INFORMATION
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Marc Maurer
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Submissions deadline  

for the Fall/Winter 2007 issue of The Sounding Board is

JULY 15, 2007
Articles received after this date will be held 

for the Spring/Summer 2008  issue.
CHECK US OUT ON THE WEB AT

www.nfbnj.org
www.blindchildren.org
www.thruoureyes.org

To receive The Sounding Board and other information via e-mail,

please contact Jerry Moreno at nfbnj@comcast.net.






